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Asian Carp threat real; closing canals is not the solution

GateHouse News Service, mysuburbanlife.com

It’s easy to understand why Michigan, supported by New York, Pennsylvania, Minnesota, Wisconsin and Ohio, is so afraid of a fish that it has asked the Supreme Court for help.

Asian carp are no ordinary fish. In little more than a decade, they’ve infiltrated the Mississippi River system. They make up as much as 70 percent of the fish population in the Illinois River and are the most abundant fish larger than five pounds in the lower Missouri River. They’re making their way toward Lake Michigan, where it’s feared these big eaters could take over the Great Lakes and destroy the $7 billion commercial fishery by crowding out other species.

The states have asked the Supreme Court to issue an injunction to close two Chicago-area river locks that connect Lake Michigan to the Mississippi River system via the Chicago Sanitary and Ship Canal. 

It seems like a simple solution — shut the gates and keep the fish out — but it would be a shortsighted and ineffective strategy.

Closing the locks that serve as major shipping channels would surely damage the region’s shipping industry and would change how Chicago gets rid of its wastewater, but it would not keep the fish from getting into Lake Michigan. Eggs or young fish could be brought in the bilge water or ballast water tanks of barges. Individuals might intentionally throw Asian carp into the lake.

There are two electric barriers that are supposed to stop the fish from using the canals to get to Lake Michigan. One barrier is not complete, and both barriers are operating below maximum strength until safety testing is completed. These barriers need to be complete and operating at peak efficiency as soon as possible.

However, what set Michigan and the rest of the states off is that DNA of Asian carp was found beyond the electric barriers. 

Rather than suing Illinois, the states would be better off cooperating to figure out what to do with these fish. There have been reports of Asian carp being caught in Lake Erie, so they’ve already entered the Great Lakes. The key is to find ways to control them.

The Great Lakes are not an undamaged, natural, pristine system. There are more than 160 nonnative species in the lakes. Over decades, scientists have figured out how to limit the damage of invasive species such as the sea lamprey. The sea lamprey, which nearly wiped out whitefish and lake trout in the Great Lakes, has been controlled. It’s not cheap. It costs taxpayers about $15 million a year to keep this parasite from taking over.

Similar solutions will be needed to deal with Asian carp. Scientists are working on those solutions and are looking at everything from pheromones to disrupting spawning. Others doubt the carp can make much of an inroad because the water is colder than the fish prefer and there’s not a lot of food for fish that eat plankton.

Asian carp are a serious threat, but lawsuits and closing vital waterways are not the way to deal with them.

